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MEETING WITH TASK AND FINISH
24th March 2010
Statement  (made to the Task and Finish representatives)
We have been informed that the Task and Finish Group will not be able meet with us as a body and that at a meeting of the Task and Finish Group that the Councillors had voted to allow the Chair and the relevant Council Officers to attend meetings with them.

(In this case it was Councillor Jane Tremlett and Officer Cheryl Reynolds who have been tasked with attended the meeting)
I think we were already aware that the Council Officers held the views of the Residents in disdain but we were not expecting that our elected Representatives would treat us so contemptuously and choose to ignore our request for a meeting with all the Councillors of the Task and Finish Group.

We were hoping that the Policy makers would be available, so that we could put the points on behalf of the Residents and their families.

Please understand that we are as passionate about protecting our families and other people who cannot protect themselves, even more than Councillor Tremlett is about protecting and promoting Laugharne.

As it is the Councillors who make the Policy and not the Council Officers we feel that these are the people who should be aware of the impact of the actions from their decision to close the Care Homes and if this decision is worth it.

This is especially true as it will be the Councillors who vote for the closure of the Care Homes who will be culpable of any expected premature deaths that are brought about by the evictions of the vulnerable elderly. 

Background.
Our concerns are with the wellbeing of the Residents in the Local Authority run Care Homes. The current standard of Care in these Homes is second to none and the Residents are happy in their Homes

We are not against a mixed solution for the Care of the Elderly but draw a distinction between Extra Care Provision and 24 hour Care within a Residential Environment.  The Council Officers themselves accept that there will be a requirement for some Residential Care Provision, the key question is how much. 

The Council Officers are willing to risk people’s lives on finding out what is this requirement by closing Local Authority Residential Care Homes without providing enough Residential Care Facilities to house the people to be evicted. 

We on the other hand are not prepared to see people who cannot defend themselves, poorly treated or even die prematurely or unnecessarily, which is why Residents Against Care Home Closure was formed.
The official view is that many Residents should not be in these homes as they are not Dependant enough and could easily be looked after by Extra Care in Sheltered Accommodation or in their own homes or they should be pushed into Nursing Care.

Any one who has visited the Care Homes and spent time with the Residents will know that this is not true, these people are Dependant non EMI status.  

The Council Officers informed the Residents in November that they were going to close 4 Care Homes. Their reasons for the closures were based on cost alone and the Director of Care accepted that the Homes themselves were compliant.

When asked if they would consider any alternatives they bluntly stated that this was not an option even knowing that the Residents and their families wanted to remain in the Homes where they lived. They are being evicted even though their rents are taken at source. This would seem to ignore any Consultation Process at all.
The closures however can only be done on the orders of the County Councillors following the acceptance of the Consultation Document “Independent Living for Future Generations” by the Councillors.
Consultation Document
The thrust of the document is as the title would suggest, to remove support from Residential Care Homes and raise the levels of Independent Care in the Community.. 
Our concerns have been raised over the contents of the Consultation Document and we believe that this document should be rejected and re-addressed because:

A. Nothing has been costed, no finance is addressed on any level so there are no examples of savings or costs or budgets or funding.
B. There are no exact quantifications or extrapolations to prove their points or their figures.
C. There are no timings associated with any of the actions proposed, no guarantees and no deliverables apart from Care Home Closure
D. There are a number of propositions and implications but no definite replacement Care places or detailed Service Provision, although there are a number of listed Pilot Schemes which are not fully implemented, including Extra Care and the Night Service.
For these reasons alone the Consultation Document has no meaning and therefore should be rejected.

The only recommendations are for four Care Homes to close and £500,000 to be spent on Flats at St Pauls. Strangely the Council was recommended to ensure that 30% of the Care Homes should remain in LA ownership, the closures ensure that this does not happen.

Room for convalescence and Respite at Caemaen many of the rooms being blocked.
Responsibilities
Whatever happens to the Residents will be the responsibility of the County Councillors not of the Council Officers.

The Democratic process is clear:


The Electorate vote the Councillors to the Decision Making Process

The Councillors make the Policy

The Council Officers do the bidding of the Council and propose actions that they believe need to be taken to implement the Councillors wishes (Policy).

The Councillors then authorise the actions that the Council Officers propose, in this case by voting through the Consultation Document,  having first ensured themselves that they are fully aware of the implications of all of the actions proposed by the Officers, as it is the Councillors who are responsible to the electorate for their care and wellbeing by spending the budget wisely. 
This means that if the actions from this Consultation Document go wrong (like deaths that the Council has been warned about) it is the Councillors who are responsible and who will be liable to be called to account both legally and by the electorate.

It is therefore in the Councillors interest to have the flawed Consultation Document rejected and to have a valid set of proposals properly costed, to have all the humanitarian safeguards put in place and for it to be thoroughly vetted prior to voting the authorisation for its implementation. 

Care Homes Closures
There are 6 homes that are going to close, two are already passed Annedd and Glanmarlais and 4 proposed Argel, Caemaen, Tawelan and St Pauls.

175 Residential Places will be lost and at least 150 people will be evicted from their Care Homes. There are 90 vacancies scattered throughout Carmarthenshire leaving a shortfall of 86 places – where do these people go?

Once the Care Homes Closure program is implemented,  a further 7 Residential places will be lost from Y Plas, as the 7 Respite beds from St Pauls go here and Y Bwthyn will be turned into an EMI home losing a further 28 Residential Places bringing the total lost places to around 210 places.

According to Council Figures in 5 years we will need a further 300 Residential places in Carmarthenshire due to the increase in the Elderly. We will instead have a shortfall of some 450 places.

The savings are estimated at £4,400 per resident per year giving around £800,000 saving overall but this is only 0.3% of the total Council Budget.

The savings will be in the jobs lost (over 150 will be terminated – saving £1,8000,000 year on year, plus money from the sale of the buildings, land and Council re-developments at Caemaen) minus redundancy payments for the 150 workers as there are no new Local Authority Care Homes in planning. (Annedd is being built with 5 Residential Care Places)  
Evicting the Elderly - Transfer Trauma and Suitability and Care Concerns
When elderly people are transferred, sadly around 30% will die early due to Transfer Trauma, in the trade they call this “natural wastage”.  The Residents themselves will be disorientated and will miss their friends 

This equates to around 50 people – to put this in perspective this would be two thirds of the Carmarthenshire County Councillors.

There is no written guarantee that has been given to anyone that the Residents will be kept near their families when they are transferred to new Homes or that the Standard of care that they currently received will not be compromised.
As there is a saving of £4,400 per resident to place people in a Private Care Home and the Homes make up to a 30% profit, Care Standards are likely to fall as there will be some £7,700 per Resident less spent on their Care.
Respite Places

There is currently a desperate shortage of Respite Places (although the Council are blocking 7 – 10 empty beds at Caemaen), which will only get worse with the closure of the Homes and the full take-up of vacant places throughout the County. 7 Respite Beds from Llys Y Bryn have been moved to St Pauls. A refurbished Council Home has been re-opened under private ownership (Llwyngwern) offering 17 Respite beds to Carmarthen and Swansea.

Llys Y Bryn has lost 12 Residential Care Places to Convalescence even though we have Rehabilitation Wards in the Hospital and have just closed Bryntirion Convalescence Hospital.
The £200,000 for the Convalescence beds has already been cut to £140,000 as £60,000 has been allocated for two Social workers to monitor the use of the 19 beds in total.
Loss of Day Centres, Luncheon Clubs and Meals on Wheels
The Council has already voted for the closure of its Luncheon Clubs saving some £345,000 per annum.

This seems to fly in the face of the policy of closing the Residential Care Homes and pushing for more Elderly to live in their own homes and be supported by Extra Care at Home.

Where are these people to go to get their social interaction if these places are closed? Where will the Meals on Wheels are sourced if the Kitchens are closed in the Care Homes?
A Policy of Privatisation?

What appears to be the underlying strategy here is to pass all the Elderly care to the Private Sector.

Most care Homes are now privately owned, the Home Care service has recently been contracted out at an unknown figure that runs into the £ millions.

Llwyngwern has been sold to a Private Company to provide a Respite Centre for both Swansea and Carmarthenshire and possibly Neath Port Talbot – after all it is a business.

There is a possibility that Stepney Park is to be refurbished as a Private Home.
Care as a percentage of the Council ownership is reducing rapidly against the promises to the contrary made by the Council. It will be less than 25%.
Residents Against Care Home Closure

